MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 7 July 2014
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session took place from 7.31pm until 7.50pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Raymond Hine, Cllr Peter Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair), and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). 
Cllr Hughes reminded Members that the meeting was being taped using a digital voice recorder. 
122/14
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Marcia Kidney. County Councillor Phillip Kidney also 
gave his apologies. Cllr Terry John was absent without apology.
123/14
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Peter Kidney declared a personal interest in item 6b – 
Planning: Tourist Directional Signs for Celtic Haven. Cllr Hine declared a personal interest in item 14 
– update on Skrinkle Community Centre. Cllr Hall and Cllr Peter Kidney both declared a personal 
interest in agenda item 13 – ‘to consider an update on legal matters concerning the draft agreement 
between MCC and Manorbier United Football Club in respect of 
the Sports Pavilion at North 
Sportsfield, Manorbier’. Cllr John Williams declared a personal interest in agenda item 15 – ‘to 
receive an update on issues around Jameston Play Area’.
124/14
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council  
Meeting held on 2 June 2014. Cllr Long proposed that the Draft Minutes be accepted as a 
true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – 9 in favour, 1 abstention.
125/14
Matters arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 2 June 2014.


Chair read out the letter of response from Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority 
(PCNPA) 
concerning the public footpath at Eastmoor Farm and the issue of segregation of dogs. PCNPA 
confirmed that on the basis of their inspections, they had not experienced problems with dogs’ 
behaviour at Eastmoor Farm. Clerk confirmed that Dyfed-Police Police had not commented.


Clerk read out a response from Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) concerning developments on 
land adjacent to Wynd Hill Farm, Manorbier. This response confirmed that PCNPA enforcement 
teams had visited the location and they had noted that a JCB had scraped material on the land into 
some form of bunding. PCNPA would continue to monitor and PCC’s Streetcare team will also 
monitor the situation in respect of highway access issues. PCC had also undertaken a site visit and 
had spoken with the owner and warned him that the work already carried out may require planning 
consent. The landowner advised PCC that the earth banks/bunding were to be used as part of a 
corral to make life easier when catching horses and ponies. Cllr Hughes confirmed that he 
had spoken with County Cllr Kidney prior to this Full Council meeting and he had confirmed that 
PCNPA had issued enforcement letters to the landowner (Mr Probert) requesting that he remove the 
caravan on site, by 4 July. If this was not adhered to then legal proceedings would commence. No 
information had been provided about the bunds. 


Clerk reported that PCC had responded about MCC concerns around pedestrian safety as a result of 
parking on narrow stretches of road in Manorbier. PCC confirmed that they did undertake civil 
enforcement patrols on a regular basis and would ensure their officers were made aware of MCC 
concerns. Cllr Hall reported that, conversely, the situation has calmed traffic flow.


PCNPA had responded about disabled bay markings at the ‘Dak layby’ in Manorbier and the 
emergency telephone in the Manorbier Beach car park. PCNPA confirmed that the ‘Dak lay-by’ was 
part of the highway verge and was managed and maintained by PCC. The emergency telephone will 
be removed at some point (as agreed in 2013), once dealings with BT had been finalised. Clerk was 
asked to copy this correspondence to PCC to ask if they would repaint the disabled bay markings at 
‘Dak Lay-by’. Cllr Hughes also mentioned that he had very recently spoken with PCNPA and they 
had confirmed that they were in negotiations with PCC about taking over responsibility for this lay-by.


Cllr Hine confirmed that Hywel Dda would only be opening Tenby MIU at weekends in the summer, 
staffed by the Red Cross. Problems with indemnity issues have precluded Boots from offering 
triage support this summer.


At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the voice recording of the 2 June 
2014 meeting, in front of Full Council and in line with the policy agreed at item 207/13. Clerk erased 
the recording.  

126/14
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk brought forward the correspondence folder 
and Cllr Hughes highlighted the following;
· Letter from Mrs M Richardson, Jameston, dated 26 June 2014 expressing concern about overgrown hedges on both sides of Kiln House Lane, Jameston. Cllr Hine and Cllr Hughes agreed that the vegetation was very overgrown along Kiln House Lane. Cllr Hughes informed Members about the responsibility of land owners to trim hedges (up to a certain height, etc) and noted that MCC owned the land on one side at the Play Area. Peter Rees (Park Wall Farm) and the owner of Rock Farm were the other relevant landowners. Clerk asked to send letters to the appropriate landowners. Cllr Hughes said he would arrange for the hedges alongside MCC’s land to be cut.
· Email from Julia Barnes, Jameston, dated 2 July 2014 about the lack of swings and Zip Wire at Jameston Play Area but complimentary about the new equipment. Cllr Hughes informed Members that he would update Full Council on this issue at agenda item 15.
· Letter from Angela Burns AM/AC covering updates about Hywel Dda Health Board and Withybush Hospital.

· Letter from the Welsh Government via One Voice Wales about nominations for The Queen’s Birthday Honours 2015.  

· Letter from Hywel Dda about Information Sessions for Town and Community Councils on changes to Neonatal, Paediatric and Gynaecology services at Withybush Hospital. New session currently being arranged following postponement of the 3 July session.

· Request for volunteer marshalls for the Long Course Weekend 11-13 July 2014.

· Request for a donation from Pembrokeshire Citizen’s Advice Bureau. Cllr Hall proposed that this request be discussed at the next meeting of Full Council, seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour.
· Article in Tenby Observer about the MCC presentation to Bruce Tasker. Those present reported that the presentation went well and were complimentary about the time given by Mr Tasker. 

· Ombudsman Report for 2013/14. MCC not mentioned.


All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors by contacting Ian Morris, Clerk.
127/14
To receive and consider the following planning application and other notices;


a) NP/14/0336 – Proposed siting of 3 static caravans in lieu of 10 touring caravans at Park 
Farm Holiday Park, Manorbier. Cllr Peter Kidney proposed recommending approval of this 
application, seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.


b) NP/14/0326 – Alterations to existing property at Lavender Cottage, Lydstep. Cllr Terry 
Williams proposed that this application be recommended for approval, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote
taken – all in favour. 



c) DT/BSB/KLM/4401 – Application for Tourist Directional Signs for Celtic Haven, Lydstep, 
from Marsh Road junction with Clicketts Lane, Tenby and continuing along the route to Celtic 
Haven. Cllr Hall and Cllr Hughes considered that there was already adequate signage in place to 
enable visitors to find Celtic Haven and additional signage along this route could be a distraction for 
drivers. Cllr Hall recommended that MCC recommend refusal of this application. Cllr Hine seconded. 
Vote taken – 5 in favour of recommending refusal, 2 against and 2 abstentions. 


d) New Premises Licence application for Manorbier Castle submitted by Black Island Ltd. 
Members noted that this application covered a number of activities between various times, including 
the playing of music, selling of alcohol, showing of films and provision of plays, operas and dances. 
Cllr Peter Kidney asked if any letters of objections had been received. This was not known but 
Cllr Hughes confirmed that the PCC Licensing Team had said that they had decided to accept the 
application subject to satisfactory press and public notices and any comments or representations 
received. Members could not recall seeing any public notices. Cllr Peter Kidney said he was 
happy with the new application providing there were no objections from the local community, 
including local hotels and guest 
houses. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC recommend approval of this 
application providing that local 
(neighbouring) residents and businesses had also been given the 
opportunity to comment and were content. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.



e) NP/14/0216 – Approval of a Certificate of Lawfulness for siting of three camping pods at 
Manorbier YHA, Manorbier. MCC noted the approval of this Certificate of Lawfulness but asked the 
Clerk to let PCNPA know that it had not seen the original application. 


Other planning notices and planning information was noted.
128/14
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 May 2014 to 13 June 2014.  
          

The opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £8,474.14 and

   transactions totalling £4,047.44 had cleared the account. No payments had been paid in to the 
account. One cheque totalling £73.00 had yet to clear the account. The cleared closing balance was 
£4,426.70. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account was now £26,419.41 following an Interest 
payment of £3.79. Cllr Hine proposed that the financial statement be accepted as a true and 
accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.
 129/14
To receive an update on the following matters;

· Directional road signage for Jameston Village Hall: no response from PCC as yet.
· Lighting for the Bus Shelter at Skrinkle: no new update.

· Pot Hole on A4139 near to The Slough: Cllr Hughes reported that he had spoken with County Cllr Phillip Kidney. PCC are going to close half the road at a time in order to dig up the road and find out what is causing the flooding and thus causing pot holes. This work should be undertaken within the next fortnight. 

· Post box at Lydstep: Clerk had chased up Mike Jones, Royal Mail. No further news on the relocation of the existing post box to alongside the bus shelter.

130/14
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s report. In the absence of County Cllr Phillip 
Kidney on holiday, Cllr Hughes read out the written update provided by County Cllr Kidney;
· The Slough: See also item 129/14 above. Delays caused by decisions on how best to close the road, as there was no alternative route for buses and emergency vehicles
· The developing situation with regard to the apparent attempt for a travellers camp (Wynd Hill) is also being monitored by PCNPA and to date there has been no response to letters and enforcement orders sent out.

· Disabled parking at Manorbier; County Cllr Kidney chasing up (but see also item 125/14 above).

131/14
To receive an update on and consider and approve Section 3 of the Annual Audit return for 
2013/14. Clerk informed Members that the Annual Return had now been received back from 
BDO LLP, MCC’s External Auditors. BDO LLP had made the following observations; 


a) No VAT reclaim had been made during FY 2013/14;

b) Reserves held by MCC appear high and have been building up over the years. 

c) Risk Assessment to be reviewed annually and before the end of the financial year.


d) MCC to implement Internal Auditor’s recommendations (Reclaim VAT and undertake a review of 
    MCC’s Risk Assessment). 

Clerk reminded Members that no VAT reclaim had been made as he had awaited payment for 
Jameston Play Area equipment first. Payment for the equipment had now reduced reserves. This 
included a large amount of VAT. MCC had now agreed to review the current Risk Register in 
the autumn. Clerk confirmed that if MCC was content, Section 3 of the Annual Return would now 
need to be signed by the Clerk and Chair. Members thanked the Clerk for his work on the Annual 
return. Cllr Long proposed that the Clerk and Chair now sign Section 3 of the Annual Return, 
seconded by Cllr Peter Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. 
132/14
To consider an update on the casual vacancy in the Manorbier Ward. Clerk confirmed that he 
had not received any applications for Co-option to MCC for Manorbier Ward following the display of 
relevant Public Notices around the area. Cllr Hughes confirmed that if MCC heard of any interest 
(before May 2015) from anyone in the area, a new Co-option process would need to be approved. 
Meantime, MCC was a Full Council of 11 Members with a quorum of 4. Clerk would bring this matter 
forward as an agenda item later in the autumn.
133/14
To consider and approve the sending of a letter of congratulations to Gordon Prime on being 
awarded the Legion d’Honneur. Cllr Hine had written to the Clerk and proposed that a letter be 
sent to Gordon Prime, a resident of Jameston, following his award of the Legion d’Honneur by the 
French Government. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that a letter be sent to Mr Prime, seconded by Cllr 
Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour. 
134/14
To consider an update on legal matters concerning the draft agreement between MCC and 
Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC), in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North Sportsfield, 
Manorbier. Clerk reported that no response had yet been received from Quality Solicitors - Red Kite 
following the despatch of all outstanding information to them. Cllr Peter Kidney suggested that a 
strongly worded email be sent to Red Kite sounding our concerns at the delay. Clerk confirmed that 
if the final draft was received shortly, an Extraordinary Meeting could be held (in confidential 
session) to agree the final draft. Cllr Hall asked about declaring his interests in the matter at that 
time. Cllr Hughes suggested that Cllr Hall would need to declare a prejudicial interest, as he was 
MUFC chairman but declaring interests are for the decision of individual councillors.
135/14  To consider an update on the latest position on Skrinkle Community Centre (SCC). Cllr

Hughes reported that he had visited Skrinkle Community Centre ahead of this Full Council 
meeting. Chairs had been moved out of the main hall and into the kitchen vestibule; four ceiling 
panels had now fallen down and water was still dripping from the ceiling. The MCC ‘Hall Closed’ 
Notice had been taken down from the entrance door. Cllr Hughes confirmed that he had been 
handed Anne O’Connor’s keys to the hall. This left his own set of keys and those kept by SRCA. 
Cllr Hughes confirmed that MCC still awaited a formal response from the YHA’s solicitor releasing 
MCC from its lease on Skrinkle Hall, without penalty.
136/14
To consider an update on matters around Jameston Play Area. Clerk confirmed that he had sent 
an email to PCC asking if they were still cutting the grass at Jameston Play Area. A substantive reply 
was awaited. 


Cllr John Williams confirmed that he hoped to erect the new fencing in around 2 weeks time subject 
to the mound of soil being removed from the area. Cllr Peter Kidney and Cllr Hughes offered to move 
this soil. 


Cllr Hughes confirmed that RoSPA had undertaken the annual inspection but unfortunately the local 
inspector had not been told by his head office that MCC wished to meet with him (at a cost of £35 
plus VAT) during the inspection visit. Clerk had spoken with the inspector, who had apologised, and 
agreed to meet with MCC on site on Friday 18 July. The inspector said that the rotting of the zip wire 
timber supports could have been caused by the strimming of grass at their base.


Cllr Hughes also confirmed that an inspection and maintenance pack had been received from Hags 
– SMP on DVD.


Cllr Hughes reminded members that he had taken the swing bar to Bartlett Engineering (BE) and 
they had informed him that the swing bar had been badly pitted and needed replacing along with the 
lugs/pear drops. The approximate cost would be £500 but this would last for between 30-40 years. 
Cllr Hughes had instructed BE to proceed, as agreed at MCC’s June 2014 meeting, requesting that it 
be delivered by 16 July 2014 if possible. Cllrs Terry and John Williams both offered to help Cllr 
Hughes on re-erecting the swing bar.
137/14
To consider and approve MCC’s Summer Recess. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MCC hold 
its summer recess in August 2014 but with the proviso that an Extraordinary Meeting may need to be 
called soon to discuss the Draft Agreement for the North Sportsfield, Manorbier. Seconded by Cllr 
Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next Full Council meeting would 
therefore be Monday 1 September 2014.
138/14
To approve the following outstanding invoice for payment;




a) Gerald Hewitt - £200.00p. This invoice was for the initial cost of materials for the refurbishment of 
some equipment at Jameston Play Area. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this invoice be approved 
and paid, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.


139/14
To consider any emergency and/or outstanding issues before Council.


Cllr Hall reported that the condition of the fence between Stable Cottage and Manorbier Football 
Field was in a poor condition and was considered dangerous to members of the public. This was 
owned by Sally 
Thomas. Cllr Hine proposed that the Clerk send a letter to the owner highlighting the 
condition of the fence and requesting remedial action. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in 
favour.



Cllr Hall reported that some members of the local community had recently participated in a Golf 
Marathon (72 holes) to raise money for Macmillan Cancer Trust. Cllr Hall requested that MCC 
provide a small donation for this worthy cause. Cllr Hall proposed that this be considered at the 
September 2014 meeting of Full Council, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.



Cllr John Williams reported that some illegal camping and motor homes parking had been taking 
place on Manorbier Beach and car parks and lay-bys. Cllr Hughes and Cllr Terry Williams were also 
aware of this matter. Cllr Hughes had spoken with Tim Jones, PCNPA, who had undertaken to police this problem more often 
by sending enforcement officers to the location and possibly issuing penalty fines. PCNPA were not interested in having registration numbers of motor homes being sent to them. Members said it was often impossible to get hold of the PCNPA after 5.00pm or to contact by telephone Haydn Garlick, 
the local Ranger, despite him giving out his mobile telephone number to MCC last year. 

Clerk asked MCC to consider payment of two invoices issued since publication of the agenda;


a) Ian Morris – office expenses - £20 - Book Token for Manorbier School. Cllr Long proposed approval of this invoice, seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.


b) Glyn Edwards Office Equipment - £14.27 – costs in relation to copies made by the new photocopier. Payment proposed by Cllr Terry Williams, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.

 Cllr Hughes thanked members of the public for attending as well as all Councillors. There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was closed at 9.30pm.
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